
MINUTES OF THE  

GEORGIA DRIVER’S EDUCATION COMMISSION MEETING 

September 26, 2016 

Department of Driver Services Headquarters, Conyers, GA 

 

 

 

Chairman Blackwood called the September 26, 2016 Georgia Driver’s Education Commission 

meeting to order at 2:30 pm. Those in attendance and constituting a quorum were as follows: 

 

Board Members in Attendance    Board Members Not in Attendance  
Mr. Harris Blackwood, Chairman   Ms. Beth Graham 

Mr. Bert Brantley, Vice Chairman  

Mr. Alfred Barber 

Mr. Kevin Boyd 

Ms. Frankie Jones 

Ms. Lidell Greenway 

Mr. Eddie Rish 

 

Non-members in attendance were as follows: 

Mr. Josh Turner, Georgia Driver’s Education Commission 

Ms. Erika Sims, Georgia Driver’s Education Commission 

Ms. Amy Radley, Attorney General’s Office 

Mr. Jimmy Sumner, Georgia Driver’s Education Commission  

Mr. Nathan Lewit, Nathan’s Driving School 

Mr. Joseph Talaber, Office of Planning & Budget 

Mr. Bob Haynes, AA Academy of Action Driving School and President of Georgia Association       

     of Risk Reduction and Defensive Driving Educators 

Mr. Barry Schrenk, Taggart’s Driving School and registered lobbyist for Georgia Association of  

     Risk Reduction and Defensive Driving Educators 

Mr. Waleed Abdallah,  

Ms. Joan Ivey, Lanier Technical College  

Mr. Travis Johnson, Technical College System of Georgia  

Ms. Laura Gammage, West Georgia Technical College 

Ms. Pamela Farr, Technical College System of Georgia  

Mr. Jim Andrews, Governor’s Office of Highway Safety 

Ms. Conseulo Godden, Georgia Piedmont Technical College 

Ms. Rosemary Seeby, Oconee Fall Line Technical College 

Ms. Kim David, Oconee Fall Line Technical College 

Mr. David Yarbrough, Southeastern Technical College  

Mr. Tommy Grant, Georgia Department of Driver Services 

Ms. Kecia Bivins, Georgia Department of Driver Services  

Mr. Spencer Moore, Georgia Department of Driver Services  

Ms. Carol Jackson, North Georgia Technical College 

Mr. Robert Hydrick, Governor’s Office of Highway Safety 

 

Call to Order 

Chairman Harris Blackwood called the meeting to order at 2:30 p.m. and established that a 

quorum was present.  
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Swearing-in-of Commission Members 

Chairman Harris Blackwood introduced two new members of the board, Mr. Alfred Barber, 

President of Barber’s Driving School in Columbus, and Ms. Lidell Greenway, Vice President of 

Economic Development of Wiregrass Georgia Technical College in Valdosta. Chairman 

Blackwood administered the Oath of Office to Mr. Barber and Ms. Greenway. Both individuals 

signed the Oath of Office.  

 

Chairman Blackwood then asked non-members in the room to identify themselves.  

 

Adoption of Agenda  

Vice Chairman Bert Brantley made a motion to adopt the agenda as proposed. Ms. Frankie Jones 

seconded the motion. There was no discussion. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the 

agenda is attached hereto as Exhibit “A.” 

 

Approval of May 24, 2016 Public Hearing Meeting Minutes 

Vice Chairman Bert Brantley made a motion to approve the May 24, 2016 Public Hearing 

meeting minutes. Mr. Frankie Jones seconded the motion. There was no discussion. The motion 

passed unanimously. A copy of the minutes are attached hereto as Exhibit “B.” 
 

Approval of May 24, 2016 Board Meeting Minutes 

Vice Chairman Bert Brantley made a motion to approve the May 24, 2016 meeting minutes. Mr. 

Eddie Rish seconded the motion. There was no discussion. The motion passed unanimously. A 

copy of the minutes are attached hereto as Exhibit “C.” 

 

Adoption of Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report 

Chairman Harris Blackwood presented the Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report for adoption. Mr. 

Kevin Boyd made a motion to adopt the Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report. Ms. Frankie Jones 

seconded the motion. Vice Chairman Bert Brantley commented that the report was very well 

done. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the report is attached hereto as Exhibit “D.” 

 

Public Comment on Student and Provider Eligibility Requirements for Grant Scholarship 

Program 

Chairman Harris Blackwood introduced Mr. Josh Turner, Director of the Georgia’s Drivers 

Education Commission, to present the proposal to the board. Mr. Turner requested that the board 

direct their attention to page 15 of the board meeting documents. Mr. Turner indicated that the 

staff of the Georgia Driver’s Education Commission drafted the eligibility criteria (attached 

hereto as Exhibit “E”). The proposed criteria was then sent to a group of provider stakeholders 

including private and public providers for their feedback. Much of the feedback received by the 

staff was incorporated into the document presented for board consideration. The proposed 

criteria was also posted on the Governor’s Office of Highway Safety website seeking public 

comment by email or by attending Commission today. Mr. Turner then provided a document 

outlining the recommendations from the Attorney General’s office which was received earlier in 

the day (attached hereto as Exhibit “F”). Mr. Turner recommended that the Commission 

substitute the Attorney General’s office’s recommendations in place of the document in the 

board packet. Mr. Turner stated that there was only one public comment submitted by email. 

That comment was from a representative of Georgia Piedmont Technical College seeking 
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clarification on the third tier priority. The point of clarification was addressed in the 

recommendations from the Attorney General’s office by inserting paragraph 5 to specify the 

third priority for scholarship criteria. Mr. Turner stated that he would be happy to answer any 

questions from the public or members of the Commission.  

 

Chairman Blackwood then opened the floor for public comment.  

 

This begins the transcript of the public comments.  

 

Chairman Blackwood recognized Travis Johnson. 

 

Travis Johnson: “Thank you, Chairman and members of the Commission. I’m Travis Johnson, 

I’m the Assistant Commissioner for External Affairs for the Technical College System of 

Georgia so I represent the technical colleges and their driver’s education programs throughout 

the state. I would first like to thank you for allowing me a minute to speak and thank you for 

what you do in the way of public safety and driver’s education training in Georgia. A little bit 

about what we do, we currently teach driver’s education to fifteen through eighteen year olds 

through an intergovernmental agreement to award scholarships upon completion of Joshua’s 

Law. Currently the only eligibility requirements is, one, you have to be a resident within this age 

group and you have to have a driver’s permit. So, I would like to touch on two issues with the 

current proposal. First, we respectively request that the Georgia Driver’s Education Commission 

reduce the proposed maximum scholarship in the proposal from the current amount now which is 

$500 to $350 or a lower amount that would reasonably cover the driver’s education program.  At 

the current funding levels, if the amount were $350.00, we would be able to provide 7,700 

scholarships. If it were to be $500.00 we would only be able to provide 5,400 scholarships for 

teen drivers. So, the difference would be almost 2,300 Georgia teens without this opportunity to 

get the driver’s education training by way of scholarship. We think by lowering that would really 

two-fold and ultimately increase access to Georgians across the state and promote and improve 

public safety.. So, the second item, we feel like a driver’s license is, sort of, a base line work 

credential for teens to get to and from jobs and expanding access to this, we think, is a good 

workforce developmental tool, in addition to the public safety measure. The second item we 

respectively ask for the commission to consider is raising the income threshold in the proposal to 

1.5 times the current level. We think the free and reduced threshold that was determined in the 

proposal is very low and again this would be a way to increase access to public safety and still 

being a needs-based scholarship measure. We feel like this would be a great opportunity to 

increase access to public safety across the state. Those are the two major provisions that we 

respectively ask for you to consider. Again, we appreciate all of the work and effort that has 

gone into this. Our goal is, and I think everyone around this room’s goal, is to make sure that 

we’re providing educational opportunities for Georgians and make sure they have the skillset 

necessary to be safe drivers. With that, I will be happy to answer any questions, or I have folks 

around this room that can answer questions according to their program specifically.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “May I ask you a question, please sir?  From the funding received already 

from the vocational technical schools for the capital expenditures for the grant money as well as 

the reimbursement, what was your average cost per student trained over the last twenty-four 

months?”  
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Ms. Laura Gammage: “That would depend on the size of the class. We try to find a break-even 

point and margin there because there is a lot of cost involved especially with the behind the 

wheel drive time, so the per student depends on the how big your classroom, your 30 hour 

classroom is.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “The total amount of money you receive from the commission, plus any 

outside charges to the student, which is probably nothing, with the grant you already received. 

Add all that money up and divide it by the successful number of completed training, what is your 

cost per student?”  

 

Ms. Laura Gammage: “It would be less than $350.00.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Less than $350.00? Do you have some stats to show us to or back that up? I 

find that hard to believe. If in fact it’s less than $350.00 this Commission has already given the 

votech system way too much money. Based on my calculations, you’re about a thousand dollars 

per student to train, so I question now how you’re going to suggest that we drop that amount to 

$350.00. I’ve been doing this for 53 years. I know what the costs are involved in training 

someone to drive and doing a good job. You’re nowhere near what it needs to be to move 

forward this industry. And for it to have well trained instructors and nice equipment that’s not 

given to you and supported through the tuition base that you’re receiving, there’s no possible 

way, the national stats will show you, there is no way that can be delivered for $350.00. That is a 

proposal that I will certainly reject hands down because you come here today with absolutely no 

proof of what your true cost of training would be. I wouldn’t even consider that as a member of 

the board without knowing those numbers first. Secondly, by raising the income level by one and 

a half times percent, you’re basically asking this commission to do away with any kind of 

financial need base. Because this level is way over the federal current level of poverty. Way 

over. So, basically you’re asking us to take the lid off making it an open enrollment for anyone 

else whether than have the financial need to pay for it or not, to help support and facilitate what 

you say is your true part in wanting to train people. I don’t see that. Basically, this money should 

go to kids who are deserving of the help. It does not need to go to rich people who can pay for 

the private tuition. We have a limited amount of funds. We don’t have enough money to train 

everybody in the state who needs a driver’s license. We have a limited amount of money. 

Whether there’s 5,000 students or 7,000 students is really irrelative. How are we going to 

continue to open it up? You’re deteriorating a private industry when you open it up anyway. 

You’re taking cash payers from an industry that is well seated in the State of Georgia over 50 

years and you’re moving into the public system which is unprecedented. We got schools that are 

being subsidized. You hear about China and the government subsidizing the steel industry. You 

have our politicians over here and our business people saying we can’t compete. How is it that 

we are even going to even allow that to occur in our state? Where were giving subsidy money to 

government agencies to charge the public a lower price than what we can deliver for? That is 

unfair business practice. There is no way we can deliver for $350.00 and I’m total opposed on 

giving any more money to people who can pay for this service themselves. Absolutely. Thank 

you.”  
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Mr. Travis Johnson: “I can totally understand and appreciate where you are coming from. I don’t 

think that 1.5 times the amount that is in this proposal is opening it up to rich people, but I 

respectfully disagree with your opinion.”  

 

Ms. Laura Gammage:  “I would just respond that we will be glad to provide you data. No one 

asked for that before we came here today. But I can tell you that I run a very successful program 

and I did that before this grant. We charge $350.00. The economic development division at the 

colleges are not subsidized by the state. We are required to bring in enough revenue to cover all 

of our expenses.”   

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “Which includes salaries.”  

 

Mr. Laura Gammage: “It includes everything.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Well I would like to see that from the state because I know for a fact 

Columbus last year, Columbus Technical College was given 285 slots for training, they 

completed 124 which means some 150 students did not get driver education because we decided 

as the Commission to deliver through the votech system. There’s a 150 kids who did not receive 

training, yet the money was there and available.”  

 

Mr. Eddie Rish: “Which school?” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Columbus Technical College.”  

 

Mr. Josh Tuner: “I need to clarify that data.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “In addition to that, 124 looking at the total cost, we are at about $1,100.00 

per head and at one time, half way through the program, we were at about $8,000.00 per student 

trained. You have to look at the real cost involved. There’s a lot of hidden expenses that can be 

covered by the State. Buildings, utilities and things that are not factored into that overall cost of 

$350.00. But, if you’re going to pay someone a decent salary, drive a good car and you’re going 

to be responsible for refurbishing your car and maintaining your car or replacing that car without 

the State’s assistance, strictly on the income base, or on the $350.00, I dare to say you’re 

probably not going to be able to do that. That’s why Marietta and Cobb County are asking for 

$367,000 to replace 20 vehicles. Yet they were charging $385 a head to the general public. 

That’s a subsidy. So, what is the true cost? We need to get to the bottom of that before we start 

talking about reducing the cap. As far as Columbus, my fee is not much above $350.00 it’s 

$399.00, okay. But when you get to the Atlanta market when you have a little bit more expense 

and you get a little bit higher payroll, then the State needs that leverage and maneuvering room 

to go up to the $500.00. The majority of the schools around the State will not get that cap.”  

 

Vice Chairman Bert Brantley: “Josh, how did we land on the $500.00? Was that based on 

feedback from providers?”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “That was based on the conversations with the associations, both 

of the associations.”  
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Mr. Eddie Rish: “The thing about, is in South Georgia, Wiregrass services the counties in South 

Georgia, if they met their needs, to get their driver’s license, at that price, I don’t see an 

argument.”   

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Yeah, if you want to bill the state $350.00, you’re entitled to do that to help 

save money, but the schools are operating at a higher level of expense in Atlanta, in Columbus, 

then I should be able to charge up to that maximum that we talked about of $500.00. I think the 

votechs should stay at $350.00 for the reimbursement, because you do have some state subsidies. 

You do have the building over your head. You do have power that’s being paid, some of your 

salaries are being paid. So in that case, I would vote that the votechs should stay at $350.00. But, 

that should not limit the ability for other private school providers to go up to a level of $500 

maximum.” 

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “They are not limiting, this is for the scholarship.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “That’s what this whole meeting is about, it’s not to set prices about what I 

charge someone else.” 

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “We are setting prices for the scholarships.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Right, we are saying that we set a cap of $500.00. He is saying they can do 

it for $350.00 so he wants to reduce the cap to $350.00. I’m saying I agree with him, I think the 

votechs can do it for $350.00 and they should only bill back to the state $350.00, but when you 

talk about the private industry who does not have the government subsidy then we need to go up 

to $500.00, to make the playing field level. In my case, it wouldn’t go up to $500.00, my cost is 

$399.00.” 

 

Chairman Blackwood: “It would only reimburse the entities at the same price as we’re charging 

the general public, there is no increased price. Based on my conversations and if any of you 

gentleman want to speak that, I’ll be glad to recognize you at this time.”  

 

Mr. Barry Schrenk: “My name is Barry Schrenk, president of Taggert’s Driving School. It’s like 

déjà vu all over again. I was standing in the exact same spot in 2006 when the first driver 

education study committee met. Greg Dozier was the chairperson at that time and the first thing 

he did, and the committee did, over a series of several meetings, was to have a variety of 

providers, both private and public providers, provide information about their driver’s education 

program including pricing and what it cost to operate a business. To give you a little background, 

approximately 1990, in the state of Texas, they had mandatory driver education and the 

legislature at that time looked at the amount of money that was budgeted to pay for it because it 

was paid in full. They did a complete study, a very reliable study in 1990 or 1991 they found out 

it was about $1,100.00 per student. That’s when the State of Texas got out of providing driver 

education. Still kept mandatory driver education but they said the private industry could do it for 

much less money. I think in those days, it was somewhere around $250 per student that the 

average driving school would charge. We had people from DeKalb County School System 

testify, the guy that was in charge of the driver’s education program in DeKalb County. It was a 
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great program. It was originally funded by the federal government as a study. You may have 

heard of the DeKalb County study back in the early seventies. People still refer to that as 

accurate, although circumstances have certainly charged. That gentleman testified that, to a 

question from Greg Dozier, who was with OPB for several years you may recall, he said: “What 

does it cost DeKalb County for a student to go through driver’s education program. And the 

gentleman answered somewhere between $500.00 and $600.00. And Greg said “Gosh, that’s 

surprising because OPB did a study three or four years ago and we thought it was somewhere 

between $900.00 and $1,000.00.” To be honest with you, I will take OPB’s estimate over the 

gentleman’s estimate. During the last term with Sonny Perdue, as you know, the state was in a 

financial crisis and the Governor had to cut and cut and cut billions of dollars from the budget. 

One area where he cut was from public education. There were three cuts. The last cut was almost 

more severe although it wasn’t much money because the cumulative effect of the millions of 

dollars that he had taken out of all the school budgets. And the last one was the amount, I believe 

was, twenty-five million dollars for DeKalb County. At that point, the school superintendent said 

he wanted to set everything on the table. I want to look at everything we do and any expense and 

see where we can cut because we cannot cover twenty-five million dollars. They looked at driver 

education and they cut driver education out, one of the last high school programs in the state.  

Well, after that announcement was made, I went up to a school board meeting and talked to the 

superintendent and told him that we have taught the program to a number of different school 

systems and a lot of private schools in the metropolitan Atlanta and would he be interested in 

Taggert’s Driving School providing a service. He said, yes we would and I will have somebody 

call you. This was on a Tuesday night. Thursday morning the deputy superintendent called me 

and set up a meeting for the following week. I met with him and the assistant superintendent in 

charge of driver’s education. I spent about an hour and explained all of our programs, a complete 

turnkey operation. He then asked how much would I charge for a complete turnkey operation. 

Thirty hours classroom and 6 hours behind wheel, textbooks, training films, classroom instructor 

and all the above. The only thing you would have to do is provide a room with a monitor and 

some AV equipment. I stated we could do it for $425.00 per student. He said, “Wow, it’s costing 

us $1,800.00 a student. You can go around the country and talk to anyone in public schools and 

school superintendents which I have talked. Every time I talk to them about a driver’s ed 

program they say the same thing. The cost today is still around $455.00 for private program. We 

charge $495.00 for a complete program because that’s what our expenses are. The time we pay 

rent, heat, lights and electricity, matching social security, overtime all the things that businesses 

have to provide to stay in business and be legal, because everything we do is on top of the table 

and not under the table. We charge $495.00. When we talk to the Director, Mr. Chairman and 

our association, we are talking about all the details. If you want us to get involved, we have to 

get paid for what our expenses are. And that’s how that number came up to the maximum of 

$500. That’s the background. I’ll be glad to answer any questions you might have.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Any questions from the board?”  

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “I totally understand where you are coming from as far as your expenses, 

and I think we have been given some good information to consider, so if it’s more expense to 

offer it, maybe we should focus our attention on putting more scholarship money in the hands of 

the students to cover up to $500.00 if they choose you or Mr. Barber’s school so they would have 

ample scholarship money to do that.” 
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Mr. Barry Schrenk: “Well, I would agree and I would hope that this program that is jointly 

developed with the board members and the Chairman and his staff would work very well, and 

perhaps, if it works well enough, if the legislature is happy enough, and the Governor, we can get 

it changed back from 2.5% that it is now, back to 5%, and you can get more money. Now 5% 

doesn’t guarantee it, for those who understand the legislative process, and the appropriations 

process, that doesn’t guarantee that you’re going to get it all, fifteen, twenty, twenty-five, thirty 

million dollars because you still have to go through appropriations. As you well know this 

committee did not meet for several years because you got zero appropriation from the legislature 

because of tough times. It was the right thing to do because there wasn’t any money. I would 

agree with you. But the cost is cost. If you take somebody and public education and I have talked 

to superintendents, as I had mentioned. If they really understand the budget and what the 

expenses are and they don’t want to hide those expenses for a variety of reasons. I’ll let you 

guess what those reasons are, which could be job creation or that sort of thing. If they admit to 

what the expenses are, when I was standing in this room stood up there and was 195.00 a 

student. After he finished his presentation, I go up there and say “there’s a lot of people in this 

room that have a lot of business experience, could you please explain to me how you can charge 

$195.00 and pay for all of your expenses because we want to follow your business model.” I can 

tell you it was silence, he was embarrassed because he couldn’t answer the question because 

there is no answer to it. It’s been buried. In 1999, Marietta City Schools and Cobb County 

Schools decided to go into full blown driver education program. They took driver education out 

of the school system, day school, a QBE funded course and put it in after school and went into 

the driving business, driving school business. They were teaching adults, they were teaching 

teenagers. They were advertising it in the newspapers all over metropolitan Atlanta. They were 

providing every single service that we were providing. I retained legislative council and we tried 

to negotiate it and we filed suit. The reason we filed suit is under Section A of the Georgia 

constitution. This section appears in a lot of state constitutions around the country, it says that a 

person of a certain age is entitled to a free, public education. And our premise was that if the 

QBE funded course, you can’t take it out of the day school and teach it the after school and 

charge kids for it. Well I lost it at the Superior Court, Judge Staley, there were forty people from 

the Marietta City Schools sitting in the courtroom on this side, I was sitting over here alone with 

just my two attorneys and the judge was running for election in two weeks. So my attorney says, 

and it was obvious, I got home-cooked and she turned it down. Said there is no law against it, 

well there is no law against it, specifically, but the State Constitution says a free public 

education, so today, based on appeals court ruling that I lost, school systems can take 9th grade 

algebra out of the school system and say you have to take it after school or where going to 

charge you for it. That’s what the ruling said. The reason I tell you that is because we deposed 

several folks who are responsible for the driver’s ed program at the Marietta City Schools and we 

had a set of answers. Then we deposed some folks in the Marietta City School System in the 

finance department and other departments, that didn’t have a dog to fight, so to speak. We got 

completely different answers. It went to where they were making a profit at $300.00 or $325.00, 

or whatever it was in those days of students. Where is was costing at least $500.00 or $600.00, at 

least on top of that, so maybe a $1,000.00 or $1,100.00. There’s no magic way to handle it. 

Expenses are expenses. And unfortunately in government, with all due respect to my friends in 

government it’s very easy to hide expenses that’s in somebody else’s budget. That’s exactly what 
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they did in DeKalb County. It was hidden in somebody else’s budget. So, that’s my 

information.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Thank you sir, thank you, Mr. Schrenk.” 

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “Let’s not lose track about what we’re talking about here. Alright, we’re 

talking about kids that need scholarships. I can pay, whatever price you want to educate my son. 

There are some that can’t.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “I agree, 100%.” 

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “So, personally, I really don’t care at this particular moment, and I’m a 

business man myself, I don’t care what you charge or what you charge, at this moment. What I 

care about is how many kids because that is the mission statement of this commission, to 

maximize the participation in driver’s education, look at it. That’s what we’re going to do here, 

today.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Well, let me ask you a question, do we have any stats showing where the 

number of participants received driver’s education, because of the program?”  

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “Sir?” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Does anyone have it here?” 

 

Ms. Laura Gammage: “At my college alone, we have averaged between 150 and 200 per year, 

and now we are at 500, and we’ve had a program since 2007.”  

 

Mr. Lidell Greenway: “In the prior year, we did 153, last year we did 696.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “In my school, we do about 1,100 a year and now I’m down to about 900. 

The votech is up 124 on a negative impact, so I think we need to compare all people providing 

driver education before we say that value is increased. Sometimes we have a negative effect, we 

just moved people from one place to the other.”  

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “And I respect where you are coming from, but I come from Wiregrass 

Georgia Technical College and I serve eleven counties in the Southeast along the Valdosta area. 

There was nowhere before, I didn’t take anything away from anybody.  And so we’ve had kids 

who were highly unserved in rural areas where it would never be economically feasible for a 

private school to exist.”   

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “There are cases where I agree, like I told you, Mr. Chairman, I have no 

problem with the votechs being in this business, in fact there are areas like what you are talking 

about, where private school cannot go in because the number is so small. In that case, obviously, 

we appreciate everything that you’ve done. Because, like you said, there was no service there 

being provided. But in previous years, there was no consideration where there was previous 
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service ongoing that had been ongoing in that community before this board elected to create new 

funding and create competition. That’s the problem most of us have here today.” 

 

Mr. Eddie Rish: “That’s where the technical colleges reach out. You’re in a metropolitan area 

and we’re in a rural area. What rules apply to you don’t necessary apply to us. I don’t mean to be 

ugly.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Now wait a minute, if we look at the populous areas of the state, about 80% 

of the population hovers around ports, and in those ports, we have private schools. We have them 

all around the metropolitan areas. In fact in some of those counties, we have three or four schools 

that have been around for many years providing services. It is true, for instance, in Columbus, 

where I service Harris County, Chattahoochee County, Talbot County, and Marion County. And 

even go across the river into Lee and Russell County so there are cases where there are schools 

that do extend that service when it is feasible. Obviously, there are some counties, like in your 

situation where there was nothing, that’s always been the problem with the private driving 

structure, the network is not that big, not that strong. However, where it is strong, we certainly 

don’t want to diminish it.”  

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “Well, let me ask this for consideration. When the funding was originally 

put out and issued out the to the Technical colleges and there was no access to that funding from 

the private driving schools.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Right.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “Now it’s the intent of the commission for this to go to a voucher system 

so now you are entitled…” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Right.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “… to keep your customers and they can bring you a voucher and pay you 

for your services. So that does level the playing field somewhat, according to…” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber:  “I think it more than levels it. If the customer has the right to choose, the 

market force will drive the customer. We’re all about free enterprise, we’ve agreed to that from, 

the beginning, Mr. Chairman, just level the playing field, give the student a voucher. If 

Columbus Technical School does a better job than Barber’s Driving School in Muscogee 

County, I suspect that they’ll get the business. However; they will have to get up and compete, it 

won’t be a lay down. I’ve never had a problem with that. The problem that I have is that we’re 

giving the money, Kevin, we’re giving the money to people who can pay for driver training. As 

you mentioned, the purpose of this commission was to expand the base of people taking driver 

education who would not normally get the funds. Now I have an 8 year track record of dealing 

with scholarships. I brought y’all a copy for the board. I give away 25-30 free scholarships every 

year. So I have a little bit of experience with setting criteria. Making sure the correct people get 

the money. One of the biggest problems we had last year was it was an open, everybody come. If 

you have a kid between the ages of 15-17. Come on and get some free driver ed. It was 

advertised that way. What that does to the private sector, when you say free driver ed, come and 
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get it, now the private sector has to wait. Because now everybody’s sitting on the side lines 

waiting to see if they can get the free driver’s ed.  Last year was the first year in 53 years that my 

company reported an operating loss of $53,000 directly related to the advertisement of free 

drivers training. So you wonder why I’m so boisterous. My company had a million dollar value 

before the free give away started. My company is not worth spit when the state is giving away 

money to compete directly with private business. So if you think I’m upset, absolutely. And 

that’s why Mr. Chairman agreed to listen to the issues, we came to an agreement, we leveled the 

playing field and he kept his word and I respect you for that.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Thank you, sir.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Now we need to strengthen the criteria to make sure that money gets to the 

people who need it, so we can truly expand the base. We always talk about numbers, numbers. 

We need to be talking about quality and who can benefit from the program. We don’t want to be 

training people to drive a car that is going to come and steal a car and rob a bank, okay who’s 

demonstrated no family support and will have no value when owning a car. The votechs will 

have the same problem if we don’t, if you just, and that’s his problem, he wants to up the 

allotment, because you know the drop rate is going to be through the roof if you make this a 

straight-up poor economic situation. It won’t get a school. The votechs will probably not go out 

and pick them up. The privates will have to. The votechs won’t because there not staffed to do 

that. Now, I take that back, maybe some will, I don’t know. I spoke out of line. But I can say we 

need to tighten up who gets the money. Let’s make sure the single mothers with kids who are 

working, who need the help, get the money. Let’s make sure we have a criteria that makes sense, 

not just a free giveaway, an entitlement program.”  

 

Chairman Blackwood: “Well, a couple of things. First of all, I know that, in Georgia, for 

example, the PeachCare program which is above Medicaid has a 1.5 percent, 1.5 times poverty 

level. That would put us on the same playing field with them.  I mean, I think that’s a, and we’re 

not talking about going from an increase, you know, of a family of three would be an increase 

about 42, 43,000 dollars, something like that, if my numbers are right.”   

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Mr. Chairman, under that proposal, we are opening this thing up to the same 

level of people people participating as we had in the previous year, people who could afford to 

pay for their own kids to go to driving school. There is no way. You use, the free lunch program, 

you use the 1.5 times whatever. We know there is a tremendous amount of fraud already going 

on in the free lunch program. We also know that some schools just round it up to 100% so no 

one feels bad about getting the free lunch ticket. So there’s one indicator that we can use the free 

lunch program. But if we use this other criteria, single parent households getting first tier, we 

know based on the charts you’ll see on the second page of what I just handed out.  The national 

center for children in poverty shows that 65% of children in poverty live in a single-parent 

household. That needs to be one of the financial drivers in the calculation as to who gets this 

money.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Well, let me say this, and I appreciate your perspective on that. 

But, we do not have the staff nor can we afford to verify, I mean, you know, if we go to 7,500 

scholarships and if by chances it increases, I don’t know how we could go in and verify, and on 
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top of everything else, we will do, we will verify some of this in an audit process. We will pick 

these and we will go back and we will audit, but we are very limited with what we are able to do 

with the State staff of essentially three folks.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Mr. Chairman isn’t it true that most of the burden has been placed on the 

high school counselors, anyway, to produce the certificate of attendance, to produce ADAP 

certification. One more sheet of paper, in our county they have to have an attendance record, and 

ADAP certificate to go get their driver’s license, I don’t know how it is in others.”    

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “You have to have that. That shows that they are a student 

somewhere.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “In other words, we’re talking about one more sheet of paper for this 

verification. We don’t have, we’re gonna have to add more people. My understanding is that 

we’re going to have this sophisticated software that’s going. Now, I’ve talked to some software 

people down in Columbus. This is some pretty simple, mathematical form the database pulled 

where we have these tier levels, and the application has a single-parent, kids with a 3.0 average, 

first criteria. And I didn’t eliminate everybody. If you look at the HOPE Scholarship, and look at 

the problems they’ve had over time and you compare it to where we are at and we know when 

HOPE came out, it had a 3.0 average, right, and they had a cap of $66,000, or so, per household. 

Well, that didn’t fly. So, overtime, they increased to $100,000 per household. Then two years 

after that, guess what they had to do, they had eliminate the amount of money altogether to get 

enough participants. But what they failed to do initially, rather than just eliminating the cap on 

the money, they should’ve dropped the bottom like the eventually did. Now they have what is 

called a scholarship program for 3.0 and up and they have the HOPE grant program for 2.0. So 

the scholarship is a merit based program and the grant is a free give a way.”      

  

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “What is the, in the technical college system, what is the, is there a 

grade point requirement in order to get the initial grant.” 

 

Ms. Laura Gammage: “For drivers ed or HOPE grant?” 

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “For HOPE.” 

 

Ms. Laura Gammage: “Yes, the HOPE grant is completely different from the HOPE scholarship. 

That was there from day one. When HOPE was created it was meant to be a workforce 

development component of HOPE. It's been there from day one. It wasn't designed to be merit-

based. It was designed to help people who were maybe 50 years old, out of work, unemployed or 

underemployed, that's always been there. There was a couple of years when it got bumped up to 

3.0. But now they've lowered it back to 2.0. There's been very successful people who's been 

through the program with the 2.0 and get out and get a job.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “That’s why my proposal has the 2.0. We divided these funds up to a merit 

based scholarship with 3.0 and up and then to a grant recipient, which would have your first call 

of the deceased or the children of deceased officers and the military personnel who have been 

killed in the line of duty served. They shouldn’t have criteria other than they meet the basic core. 
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Fifteen to seventeen years of age, has a permit, no academic requirement. Absolutely no 

requirement, it’s a grant. The next tier level should be go to kids who have earned the right and 

have demonstrated academic success with 3.0 and up.  In that first tier, single-parent households 

along with the free lunch should be coupled together to make the first distribution of the money. 

Then married couples, the second tier, with 3.0 and up. This is a very simple mathematical 

program to do in a database. And then second tier would be the grant program with the bottom 

line would be 2.0 just like the HOPE scholarship has been set up.” 

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Ms. Greenway.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “Yes, I do want to address one thing so that everybody in here understands 

that while HOPE is not a grant, it is grant based. There is a checkpoint in there. If you don’t 

maintain a certain grade point average, you no longer stay qualified, so that corrects itself. I do 

want to clarify that. As far as the grade point average, there are some good students out there that 

aren’t academically capable of doing more than 2.0 but they make great employees for people. 

They may bag peanuts, they may sweep streets and they may wash your car for you and they 

may not be the most intelligent people in the world. We talk about this being a baseline work 

credential. Why would you preclude them from having this when this might be there only way to 

get to work and get a job?”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “I do know the Department of Labor furnishes certain funds when it is job 

related for driver training. There are other agencies with private funding sources can meet some 

of that need. A bigger question with votechs is if there are people ages eighteen to twenty-five 

who’s in the votech who have no license. We don’t have anything for them. We can’t provide it 

for everybody is my point. There’s got to be a cut off level.”  

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “The only other thing I wanted to say about the teen driver too, is that a 

fifteen year old has no dictation over how their parents chose to spend their money. They’re 

pretty much helpless in that regard.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Spending trends show today that teenagers have more purchasing power 

authority than ever before.” 

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “Mr. Barber, Listen. We can argue that all day long, but I’m going to tell you 

something. There are kids, alright, and that’s who I’m supposed to represent. Alright, my 

constituents don’t vote. I know a child that was 16, 17 years old and had two High School 

credits. Okay, he had two. We were able to get him into a program through Lanier Tech, okay, to 

learn how to weld so he could get a job…”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Yes, sir.  

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “He was riding his bicycle to and from…” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Yes, sir.” 
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Mr. Kevin Boyd: …that welding program. Those are the type of kids that need to be able to get a 

driver’s license. I’m all for, look, I’m all for having grade point averages, okay, alright, and I’ve 

said this many times.  A 93 is a B in my house. I can get you two boys on the phone right now 

who are really upset about that. We have got to find a way to maximize what we’re doing to 

reach the kids who need it and I understand that the GPA eliminates some of them. It dooms 

some of those kids who are fifteen years old, sixteen years old.” 

 

Mr. Barber commented, “This is my personal scholarship program. This is my money on the 

table, not the State’s. I’ve been doing this for 8 years and I’ve been through multiple thousands 

of applications. Last year I gave 60 scholarships away and I didn’t ask this Commission for one 

dime. Okay. I know something about what I’m talking about. I deal with the same kinds of kids. 

I’ve been in occupational training, truck driving school for 6 years. I know something about 

occupational training. I see the same needs that everybody sees. But, we have to be smart as a 

commission. We have to make sure that, however we write the criteria, it gets in the hands of the 

kids who most need it.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Absolutely.”  

 

Mr. Kevin Boyd: “I’m okay with that.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “That’s where I’m at. Look, I don’t care about competition and all of that. I’ll 

compete with anybody, it’s not a problem. So will these guys. But we got to make sure we get 

the money to the kids who need it. We got to tighten criteria up and one more thing before I be 

quite, I promise you.” 

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Thank you, sir.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Back to the providers, I’m serious, Harris, this is the last thing I’m going to 

say.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “I know, I understand.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Number eight of the payments to the providers, I first looked at this and had 

to do a double take. Just to make sure, what I did, is Friday, I called Red Lobster. I said this is Al 

Barber at Barber Driving School. I’d like for you to reserve 20 seats, set them aside for me and 

put tape around it, and you set it aside. I’m going to send 20 people over there off the street and 

you’re not going to know anything about them, but I’m gonna send them to you.  I want you to 

feed all of them your biggest lobster dish you got. Now, I can’t guarantee anybody is going to 

show up. But you go ahead and reserve those seats. Now this is a restaurant that has maybe 100 

seats, but I want you to reserve 20 of them for me. Tape it off. They said ok, they did that based 

on my reputation and my word. I send 20 people over there and only 8 show up and I expect the 

restaurant to take the losses during the busy times. Now, some of them completed everything on 

their plate and I’ll pay them for that. Some of them got half way through it and didn’t finish and 

left. But I wanted Red Lobster to say look, ‘Red Lobster, I’m not going to pay you for that 

because obviously, they don’t like the food and you only got them half way through the meal. So 

unlike you do Red Lobster, even though I sent the people to you, is you go out there and see if 
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you can collect half of your money for that meal. That’s what this proposal says. I’ve never seen 

anything more ridiculous in my life. If you send someone to me, I’m a provider for you. You’re 

not going to get many qualified applicants based on the criteria we set. That’s another reason I’m 

so strong about this criteria, so we have a hope that we can complete the majority of these 

students. Without the criteria, it’s a hard thing to imagine. My program based on that criteria, I 

have had 100% completion rate. One hundred, not ninety-nine, one hundred. The parents have to 

come, they have to hear what they have to do. Let’s be smart about money, let’s just not throw it 

out there for the wolves. That’s what is going to happen.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “None of these children are going to sign up on their own because 

their all under age. You’re going to have to have a parent with every one of them.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “That’s right.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “And we have a required meeting where every parent has to come in…” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “I’ve noticed that about the votechs and I think that’s great. My proposal, if a 

scholarship or grant recipient signs up for a scheduled class with an approved provider whether it 

is with me, the votech, or a high school and they don’t show up, now sometimes a student will 

sign up and do the behind the wheel before the classroom based on their schedule, and we do that 

quiet frequently. We don’t suggest that until someone says. There’s no rule that says I don’t have 

to be in the classroom. We do that quite frequently. We don’t suggest that unless the student has 

a little wheel time experience with the parent and there under a time frame to meet their 

objective. There is no rule saying that I have to get the classroom prior to the in-car instruction. 

So, within 30 days, if they no-show me, and I’ll set a seat aside, just like that Red Lobster man, 

you’re in my busy time in the summer, where I’m doing 200 students a month and you ask me to 

set aside 50 seats and 25 people don’t show up.  I’ve taken an economic loss. It’s not that I’ve 

broken even, I’ve lost money. And for that, like anybody else I want to be compensated a no-

show fee. The no-show fee should be $100.00, or that could be negotiated.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Okay.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “The second thing is, if they complete part of the training and then at the end 

of six months if they only completed half of the training and the six month time frame has 

elapsed, I want to be able to bill you for the services I provided. If that’s the classroom only, then 

the state will owe me my off the shelf classroom price. If its two hours of behind the wheel only, 

the state will owe me for behind the wheel. Now you understand, I’m going to do everything 

within my power to get them there because I want all the money, I don’t want just the classroom 

portion. I want to complete them. And we can do that if the criteria is set correctly. I also want 

this commission to consider, if a school like mine, offers a Georgia road test, it should be part of 

this cap of $500? Now, why? I did a thousand road test for the DDS last year. One thousand in 

Columbus. I was in the pilot program and it worked out great. I have nine examiners. That keeps 

a tremendous burden off your service center. If now your saying you’re not going to pay me for 

it, guess where they’re going to come get their license? Right back out to the service center. 

Which would be contradictory to what you tried to do with the third party testing set-up anyway. 
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My fee $399.00, I charge $50 for the road test and that brings it $449.00 and its still under the 

$500.00 cap. It should be part of the program. Why would you eliminate that?” 

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “What happens with you with a $500.00 cap?” 

 

Mr. Bob Haynes: “With me, a $500.00 cap is fine. It’s up to $500.00, okay? And I don’t have 

any problem with what Mr. Boyd is saying. If I didn’t have to pay insurance, and I didn’t have to 

pay rent, and I didn’t have to buy my cars, and if I didn’t have buy all of that, I would be in high 

cotton at $350.00.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “My question is at your $499 price…” 

 

Mr. Bob Haynes: “$425.00 is what I’ve charged for a long time. It’s $425.00 for thirty hours of 

classroom and six hours of behind the wheel and $75 for the road test and if your fail, you get a 

free one again.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “I don’t think any of the colleges want to be in the road test business. We 

are not set up for that.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “I think you’re, I just don’t know if we can go that route. I’m being 

honest.”  

 

Mr. Bob Haynes: “That’s fine. Can I say something else?” 

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Sure.” 

 

Mr. Bob Haynes: “I really want to say something. The first consideration for people you’re going 

to find are people, public servants, policeman maybe, or whatever public servants, military 

people that’s been killed in combat. I’m a combat veteran. I spend a great deal of my life 

working with men dealing with PTSD and drug and alcohol addiction, active and veterans. There 

are many, many, many men on disability who basically don’t work and trying to raise kids. They 

should be included in this too. They’ve paid the maximum price, they’re just alive. They are 

living with it for the rest of their life. It shouldn’t just be the people who are dead. It should be 

the people that have given their lives whether it’s dead or alive. There just trying to raise kids. 

It’s just as hard for them. I feel very strongly about that. They should be taken care of.”    

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Okay.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Do we have any kind of idea of how many, what kind of number we are 

talking about just for the death in this state.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “We have averaged about nine public safety per year and I think 

that our total in the War on Terror is somewhere around 175-200. I believe that number to be 

correct. I would have to verify that.”  
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Mr. Alfred Barber: “I have been getting checks from associations that are set up to pay for 

deceased children of deceased military personnel. Two different associations have written 

checks.” 

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “The other thing that is happening now, if you start looking at it, 

that anyone who had children in the early part of the war, their children are now too old for the 

program. We in a limited window, if you will. With that, is there anyone else who has not spoken 

who needs to speak?” 

 

Mr. Nathan Lewit: “I do have a question and I hate to get off track, it’s something you 

mentioned. We try to provide a quality education of a passing people to drive safely. My school 

picks up the student at their home, I’m sure these technical schools don’t pick these students up 

for their lessons. But my instructor goes there and the students not there and that effects a lot of 

people. I have to pay the instructor, somebody else could have taken that time whether the 

student comes to my school or not.  Somebody doesn’t show up, you mention about no-show 

fees and stuff. If I take a voucher for $350 or whatever and the child doesn’t show up for 

whatever reason, doesn’t give me twenty-four hour notice, which I require and put out their 

constantly. They don’t show up, my instructor has to be paid. What do y’all propose about the 

no-show and a kind of analogy is if you go to a technical college and you pay tuition and don’t 

go to class, you just fail the class. Do y’all get the money back or anything?” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “We charge a $30 no-show fee. But it makes the program very complicated 

to write it in. That’s why I just wrote in the one-time no-show if that don’t start the program, no-

show. I think it is something we might need to manage on the outside, Nathan. I think we need to 

be able to charge that student, their parents. Part of the orientation, Mr. Chairman, should be 

‘look, you no-showed us, we sent a car out there, and that’s a great to service to you.’ You have 

got to remember a lot of these kids won’t have transportation, they’re in a single-parent 

household, and their mama is at work. We are going to go out there and get them, we are going 

to bring them in. The other thing about the road test, and Mr. Commissioner, you can probably 

identify with this, so many people come up to the licensing bureau with cars that aren’t fit to be 

road tested in. They won’t have that problem if they come to us. So you have to consider “does 

this child have the ability to get a car that will pass muster. Does it have insurance? Does it have 

tires? There is a good chance that it does not.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: May I say something?  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Please.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “Which brings me to a point, you opened up the point, so I want to 

mention this. If we are talking about scholarships being available only to low income, the 

chances of getting a $100 no-show fee out of those kids are slim to none. So I think I read some 

agreement that maybe the no-show may be more on the private side because we don’t go pick up 

students and you do incur an additional cost in that and that does cost you money.”                
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Mr. Alfred Barber: “Our position is this, the State would pay that $100 no-show fee, not the 

participant. But you’re going to send poor people in that can’t buy a lunch, they’re not going to 

pay a no-show fee.”    

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “This has been my concern that I thought about day in and day out. You 

have these kids who come from very, very low income family that you have a parent here 

making less than $22,000.00 per year trying to make ends meet. That’s tough. What are the 

chances that we are getting into a market here where these kids don’t have cars and they come to 

us unprepared and have not done that forty hours of parent/teen driving? We can’t take a kid out 

that is not prepared to drive…” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Let me address this Harris, because I run into this every year with my 

scholarship program because these are the most needy kids with good GPAs. Before we even 

start the program, they have to show that they have someone, it doesn’t have to be a parent, it can 

be an uncle, grandparent, big brother, someone who has a car and is willing to step up do this 

forty wheel time with them. They don’t have to do the forty hours before they come to the 

school, in-fact, it’s unlikely that will. They’ll probably come and take a couple of hours and let 

us break them in so they’re not dangerous and then start the practicing portion. But as far as 

economic burden on people, we cannot do it. Whatever this Commission decides to pay the 

provider, it needs to be payment between the State and the provider, the recipient of the award 

does not need to have any financial burden, whatsoever. They are already burdened enough. And 

we as providers, we need to do our best to get high percentage of returns and outcomes. But we 

can’t burden them with no-show fees, although it’s a burden on the schools, we have to be 

compensated, it has got to be part of what the Commission spends. Now how many did I have no 

show on me out of eight years? Maybe one or two for the behind the wheel session because they 

were sick. That’s going to happen. Or someone in the family dies.”  

 

Chairman Harris Blackwood: “Did they call you?” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “Sometimes they do, but I never have a cancellation fee to someone who is 

poor, never in the history of my company, never will do it. But if a rich kid calls and says I’m 

going to go out on a date with Billy Bob, I don’t want to go to driving instruction, well yeah, I’m 

going to send mama and daddy a bill. You have to use some common sense when you are 

dealing with folks.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “Our hands are tied as we are a government entity. If we are going to 

charge one person, we have to charge everybody.” 

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “That’s right. You can’t charge the people that we are trying to help, I don’t 

think.” 

 

Ms. Lidell Greenway: “So, you’re saying on the no-show fee.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “I’m saying yes on that, but not billed to the client, the student; but billed to 

the Commission from the fund.” 
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Ms. Pamela Farr: “Hi, I’m Pamela Farr. A lot of the issues that you brought up with the no-

shows, etc., that’s all on the public comment. The Commission did a good job of getting the 

proposal to where it is now. We can still talk about all of those points, but I thought we were here 

to talk about the proposal on the table now which is the Commission’s mission to generate the 

highest return on its investment and make driver’s training accessible and affordable to 

Georgia’s teens is why we are here. I don’t know what the scholarship total amount would be 

beginning in January but when you use this example you can see going from $350 to $500 leaves 

out 2,200 when you have 7,000 versus 5,500 students. If you multiple that by what yours funds 

are next year you can see that you are already leaving out a lot of Georgia’s teens through the 

scholarship. Of course, you have got to be fiscally prudent with your funds which is why we 

would like to reduce it down from $500 to maybe $400. And I understand about your break-even 

point. The thing about the income is that the poverty level is just too low for people to have 

access to these scholarships and you’re trying to get out as many scholarships as you can to get 

these teens trained and that is why we want to bring that up some, bring the scholarships income 

level up some. Not for rich people, but we know a lot of these people at one and a half and one 

and a third times these levels of the households that are not rich. They’re paying mortgages, 

health insurance, house insurance, car insurance, utilities, all of this. That is why we want to 

bring it up. I thought that is what we were going to talk about today. As far as the no-shows and 

all of that, it would be nice if the Commission did have a lot of money to take care of things like 

that, but I think we are going to have to use our regular refund policy or policy on charging that 

you may not get your money back from the parent, you could put that in your registration 

paperwork, but I don’t think this Commission has the money to pay for charges and things like 

that.”  

 

Mr. Alfred Barber: “This Commission spent 1.9 million dollars in grant funding last year. We are 

not talking about a lot of money, we are talking about to be considered as the private sector and 

if this committee can give away multi-millions of dollars for cars and simulators and staffing and 

things that in many parts of our state was unnecessary, certainly this commission can hear the 

needs of the private sector and accommodate us. It was our understanding that we had an 

agreement of the $500 coming in to this meeting and we came here as a private industry with that 

in mind that we could charge up to that point. But again, in most cases, it won’t be at that point. 

As far as $350, if I want all of the kids to have to come to my office and not go out in pick them 

up, I can charge $350, I have to reduce my services. But that isn’t going to be effective when you 

got kids that can’t get transportation.”  

 

Mr. Harris Blackwood: “I think we have heard everyone.”  

 

The public comment was concluded. This ends the transcript of the public comments.  

       

Adoption of Student and Provider Eligibility Requirements for Grant Scholarship 

Program  
Mr. Bert Brantley made a motion to adopt the Student and Provider Eligibility Requirements for 

Grant Scholarship Program presented by the GDEC staff as amended by the Attorney General’s 

office (Exhibit “F”). Mr. Kevin Boyd seconded the motion. Mr. Alfred Barber questioned if any 

type of GPA merit would be included. The Chair responded no and that Mr. Barber could move 

to amend the criteria. Mr. Barber moved to amend the criteria to include a GPA merit criteria so 
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that those with a higher GPA had first choice. General Counsel Amy Boyd notified the Chair that 

there was already a motion on the table that should be voted on before considering any other 

motions or amendments. The Chair called for the vote. Those members being present and voting 

for the motion was Vice Chairman Bert Brantley, Mr. Kevin Boyd, Ms. Frankie Jones, Ms. 

Lidell Greenway, and/ Mr. Eddie Rish. Those members present voting against the motion was 

Mr. Alfred Barber. The motion passed.      

 

The chair announced that the board would have the opportunity to revisit the criteria at the next 

board meeting and requested that board members seeking to make changes submit their 

proposals to staff so that General Counsel could vet the changes for the board to consider.  

 

Adoption of Pilot Program with the Division of Family and Children Services Resolution 

2017-01 

Chairman Harris Blackwood presented and explained Resolution 2017-01 to the board for 

consideration. The resolution would authorize the Commission to enter into an 

Intergovernmental Agreement with the Department of Human Services Division of Children and 

Family Services to conduct a pilot program between January 1, 2017 and June 30, 2017 in which 

the Georgia Driver’s Education Commission provides financial assistance to students in foster 

care to obtain forty hours of supervised driving with an authorized driver’s education provider. 

Mr. Kevin Boyd made a motion to adopt the resolution. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eddie 

Rish. The motion passed unanimously. A copy of the resolution is attached hereto as Exhibit 

“G.” 

 

Adoption of Meeting Schedule for FY 2017 

Chairman Harris Blackwood presented the meeting schedule for the remainder of the fiscal year. 

The schedule was adopted without objection. A copy of the meeting schedule is attached hereto 

as Exhibit “H.” 

 

Public Comment 

Chairman Blackwood called for any public comment. No additional public comment was 

brought before the commission.  

 

Motion to Adjourn  

Mr. Kevin Boyd made a motion to adjourn. Ms. Frankie Jones seconded the motion. The motion 

passed unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 3:41 p.m. 

 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Mr. Josh Turner. 
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Exhibit “A” - 9/26/16 Meeting Agenda 
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Exhibit “B” – 5/24/16 Public Hearing Meeting Minutes  
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Exhibit “C” – 5/24/16 Meeting Minutes  
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Exhibit “C” – 5/24/16 Meeting Minutes Continued 
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report 
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued 
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued  
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued  
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued  
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued  
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued  
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Exhibit “D” - Fiscal Year 2016 Annual Report Continued  
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Exhibit “E” - Original Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria 
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Exhibit “E” - Original Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria Continued 

   



Georgia Driver’s Education Commission Meeting Minutes cont’d 

September 26, 2016 

Department of Driver Services Headquarters, Conyers, GA 

 

pg. 35 
 

Exhibit “E” - Original Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria Continued 
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Exhibit “E” - Original Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria Continued  
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Exhibit “F” - Final Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria as amended by the 

Attorney General’s Office 
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Exhibit “F” - Final Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria as amended by the 

Attorney General’s Office Continued  
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Exhibit “F” - Final Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria as amended by the 

Attorney General’s Office Continued  
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Exhibit “F” - Final Draft of Student and Provider Eligibility Criteria as amended by the 

Attorney General’s Office Continued  
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Exhibit “G” - Resolution 2017-01 
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Exhibit “H” - FY 2017 Meeting Schedule 

 

 

 
 


